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PO Box 120

Jamestown SA 5491

Phone (08) 8664 1139

Fax (08) 8664 1085
3rd September 2002

The Secretary

Parliamentary Joint Committee on

Corporations & Financial Services

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA ACT 2601

Dear Sir/Madam

Re:
Parliamentary Submission into Rural Banking 
Thank you for the opportunity of lodging a submission to the Inquiry into the level of banking and financial services in rural, regional and remote areas of Australia. 

This Council applauds your Committee for initiating this inquiry which we understand is a follow up of the 1999 House of Representatives Standing Committee on Economics, Finance and Public Administration report: Regional Banking Services, Money too far away. 

This Council recognises the significant changes that have taken place to the provision of financial services over the past decade. From the perspective of this district most of the changes have been of positive value to country people although some have had negative effects.

The most contentious issue in relation to banks and regional areas is retention of country branches. Whilst the base town of Northern Areas Council (Jamestown) has been spared from recent bank closures the same can not be said for our neighbours. Within the past six months ANZ has announced branch closures at Quorn, Orroroo and Peterborough. All within an hour of here. At a time when banks continue to announce record profits it is galling the level of contempt they continue to show to rural areas. We have heard announcements from banks that they acknowledge that they do have social responsibilities but we see them continue to close rural branches in deference to what those closures mean to small communities.

In a small county town a bank is more than just a central point to undertake financial transactions. It can represent up to four or five salaries that are earned in that town with that money being spent in the local supermarket, butcher, bakery, hardware store, take-away deli, garage and hotel. The families of the bank workers ‘provide’ the children to keep the local school operating and help to ‘make up the numbers’ to justify health and police services. From a community perspective the local bank manager would be the JP able to attest documents or authorise auditing of the local footy team’s accounts. As a respected member of the community the bank manager would be asked to talk to schools and local community groups and might even chair the local progress association. For some small country towns he/she might be the only qualified professional person working in the town able to assist farmers with business and financial planning.

And how do small communities access these services following the loss of their bank? They have to contract them out – at a cost to the community. In effect the community loses both ways.

Losing access to such a range of skills and experiences can be quite devastating and demoralising for a small country town. From our perspective we wonder whether these things are ever taken into account by the bank’s national strategists or whether its all about “improving the bottom line” and ensuring that the Board of Director’s share options maintain their value.

Perhaps I can illustrate the point another way. In Jamestown we are fortunate to have three bank branches. Collectively they employ 21 people out of a work force of (about) 500 people. As such they represent 4.2% of the town’s work force. Now: take a major capital city with a work force of 500,000 (eg a Melbourne), now close down a business that employed 4.2% of the city’s work force and you loose 21,000 jobs. What would be the government’s reaction to that? Would they say, “It’s just economic forces at play” or “We have to let economic rationalisation work through the system”. The reality is that there would be up-roar with restructuring packages and incentives thrown at the business to keep it operating. So why should a small country town be treated any differently? Perhaps it’s because we really are second class citizens.

Most small country towns have already gone through the trauma of losing their government employees during that period of government enlightenment called economic rationalisation in the mid to late eighty’s.

It was during that period that the private sector followed the example set by government leadership and also slashed employment numbers in country districts. Thankfully the situation has stabilised over the past five to ten years with country towns being able to come to terms with the reality of their futures and working to re-position themselves and rebuild their communities.

Those towns that retained a bank branch regarded themselves as fortunate in having a facility which acted as a catalyst to draw people into their town to do other business in addition to banking. 

The proliferation of EFTPOS outlets has gone some way to negating the downside of rationalisation within the banking sector. Accessing cash and purchasing goods electronically are now much easier although business banking and cash deposits can still be difficult in a town without a bank branch or agency. But of course they come at a price via the “user pays” philosophy. It would have been nice for banks to offer residents of small communities a “fee rebate” in compensation for taking away their bank branch. But then that would negate the reason behind closing the branch in the first place – a means to generate greater profit.

For a town with good EFTPOS facilities that form of financial transaction has changed the way most of the residents go about their business. There is less need to carry cash and customers tend to favour those businesses offering EFTPOS thereby putting ‘pressure’ on all businesses to participate in the program.

There is no escaping the need for people to access banking facilities, particularly at the lower end of the social scale. Centrelink will only direct-debit benefits into a recipient’s bank account.

A major issue we wish to draw to your attention concerns an apparent discrimination by finance organisations (including banks) against businesses operating (or wanting to operate) in so called marginal or disadvantaged areas. We know of businesses in our area which are required to “put down” a 20% deposit (against borrowings) where the same business in a (nearby but) larger populated town may only have to “put down” a 5% deposit for the same borrowing. Such a practice is not necessarily written into lending guidelines but comes out when the bank or financial body is ‘assessing’ the application. As a Council we have tried to seek an explanation from banks and various Ombudsman’s on this practice and despite being referred “around the block” could not get anyone to speak to or acknowledge the practice. The only rationalization we could determine for it was that the practice may have been initiated at a local level and the banks “closed shop” when questioned about it. We would welcome your Inquiry taking this matter up with banks to have the practice curtailed or a more transparent explanation of lending criteria in marginal areas promulgated.

We are also concerned in relation to young people seeking finance to initiate their own business dreams. This Council has identified the loss of young people from its district as a major issue. Their exodus to major population centres is directly linked to the lack of new job generation in country towns. At the same time there are no mechanisms to actively encourage young people to remain in rural areas thorough the development of their own enterprises. By their very nature Banks are unwilling to offer them ‘start up’ capital (unless their parents agree to guarantee a loan or overdraft) and the Federal Government, through NEIS will only provide a de facto dole supplement for living expenses. Again we hear of banks and their “social responsibility” – but see very little evidence of it being put into practice.

It is worth repeating in this paper some effects that bank closures have on communities as highlighted in the Regional Banking Services, Money too far away report, wherein it stated that:

· The average decrease in expenditure in their local town by residents was $320 per month following a bank closure,

· Towns saw a 20% fall off in trading at local supermarkets following a bank closure,

· A town recently lost up to $60,000 worth of business because it did not have a bank,

· Between 10 and 15% had been wiped off most retail revenues since the bank closed,

Tragically these are real stories from real communities and they represent the realities of what can happen when a small community looses its bank branch.

In drawing conclusions from our submission we contend that:

· There should be a two/three year moratorium on any rural bank branch closures,

· Where banks intend to close a rural branch they should be required to prepare a community impact statement setting out the effects of such action on the community (it would also be a nice gesture if they had the courage to front the local community to debate their actions),

· There should be fee rebates for communities loosing a bank branch,

· EFTPOS fees should be significantly reduced given that for many rural people this is the only form of financial transaction they have access too,

· The practice of applying discriminatory lending criteria against people and/or businesses in (so called) marginal areas be curtailed,

We thank you for the opportunity of putting forward our views.

Yours faithfully

Keith Hope

Community Projects

Development Manager
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